Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

October 13, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 13, 2005.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Visitors:
Elizabeth Cooke. 
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 13, 2005 to order at 7:37 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Councilwoman Mabe provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments – 7:38  

· The town council heard comments from the following:

· Bettylyn Krafft – 6805 Pleasant Grove Road

· Charles Bowden – Pleasant Grove Road.

3.
Approval of the Regular Minutes from September 8, 2005 – 7:42  

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adopt the September 8, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Mabe 

Nays: None 

4.
Tax Collector’s Report – 7:43
· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of September 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed additional collections of $20.00 of which $11.57 was finance charges/advertisement leaving the actual tax collected $8.43.  Total tax collected is $25,493.89 with a balance due of $225.53 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,155.30 with a balance due of $265.93 on 23 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed additional collections of $16.48 of which $9.34 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $7.14.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $46.13 including late fees/interest/advertisement.  Total tax collected is $36,100.72 with a balance due of $876.01 on 52 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed additional collections of $43.98 including late fees/interest/advertisement.  Total tax collected is $34,154.07 with a balance due of $689.49 on 54 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $20.40 of which $5.40 was late fees/interest leaving the actual tax collected $15.00.    Total tax collected is $809.53 with a balance due of $151.22 on 31 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $40,827.30 with a balance due of $2,042.18 on 66 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· Mayor Becker explained that the council can finally charge the tax collector with the 2005 taxes.  All of the required conditions have been met in order to charge the tax collector with the new taxes, which includes the tax settlement being received/approved at the September meeting and the bond being renewed/ received from Old Republic Surety.   The council then must issue the order of collection.  The charge for the 2005 municipal taxes is $49,217.72 from the county property tax scrolls.  The tax on the $2,313,620 of public utility property is based on 2.7 cents.  The council will also recharge the tax collector for all of the prior years’ uncollected taxes.  Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to charge the tax collector with the 2005 taxes as shown and recharge with the previous years taxes and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report – 7:51
· Mayor Becker reported that it was a minor month of collections of $4,069.14 with expenditures totaling $13,311.00.  FY 2005 year to date report shows that we are within budget.  The FY 2004 cash flow report shows that the $26,207 franchise fees and the $1,176.08 of telecommunication franchise fees were received; the books are now closed out on FY 2004 revenues.  Total income for FY 2004 was $208,031.04 and total expenditures were $95,363.23 leaving the excess of receipts over expenditures $112,667.81, which accrues in the fund balance.                                  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the finance officer’s report and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe and Neill

Nays: None

6.
Union County Project Blue Light – 7:56
· Elizabeth Cooke read from literature included in the agenda packet.  The literature asked that a new tradition be started this year to remember/honor law enforcement officers who have lost their lives in the line of duty by putting a blue light in your window.  Project Blue Light was started by Dolly Craig whose son-in-law, a police officer, was killed in the line of duty in 1986 in Philadelphia, PA.  Since 1989, COPS (Concerns of Police Survivors) has promoted the program nationwide.  Ms. Cooke stated that it was her goal for the Union County Project Blue Light 2005 to present every Union County Sheriffs Deputy, and every Monroe, Marshville, Waxhaw, Wingate, Stallings, and Union County Highway Patrol Officer with a brass window candle with a blue bulb for Christmas.  Ms. Cooke commented that she hoped to have all municipalities, residents, and business owners in Union County to participate in this project of showing support of law enforcement officers during the holidays by placing a blue light in their window, or a blue ornament/ribbon on the tree, or a blue ribbon on the car antenna.  Ms. Cooke asked for support of the project in monetary donations.  Ms. Cooke noted that police memorial week is the week that the 15th falls on in May; there is a ceremony in Washington, D.C. at the Capital and she will have a proclamation to submit to Union County municipalities and the Union County Commissioners in honor of law enforcement week, which has not been recognized publicly in Union County.  Councilwoman Critz asked how much money the project needed to raise.  Ms. Cooke responded that they needed approximately $700 more to reach her goal for Christmas.  Councilwoman Critz asked what other municipalities have donated.  Ms. Cooke responded that Wingate donated $250; she is waiting to hear back from Marshville and Indian Trail.  Mayor Becker asked the council how they felt about this.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it was a very worthwhile project and that she would like for the town to support it in a small way.  Councilwoman Neill asked what was available in the budget.  Mayor Becker responded that there was quite a bit for community organizations budgeted.    Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to donate $200 to Project Blue Light and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

    

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe and Neill

Nays: None

7.
Consideration of Calling for Two Public Hearings – 8:06
· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo included in the agenda packet from Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett; the planning board has reviewed some text changes on customary home occupations regarding car sales and drawn up some recommendations that will be presented to the council/public at the next meeting, which requires a public hearing by General Statute.  The town will also be hearing a request for a text amendment by Petro Express who is seeking to extend their hours of operation; this will be heard by the planning board on Monday night, which will also require a public hearing after that recommendation is made either way.  Mayor Becker asked that the council call for those two public hearings.   Councilman Countryman made a motion to conduct the public hearing on the text change on customary home occupations and a public hearing on text amendment for convenience store hours of operation at 7:30 on November 10, 2005 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
8.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney – 8:09
· Mayor Becker asked for a motion to go into closed session to discuss some legal matters with the attorney.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go into closed session under General Statute 143-318.11 (a)(3) to receive legal advice/consultation with the town attorney in reference to the legal suit, Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker announced that the town council was now in closed session and asked that the public to go outdoors.  This will be a brief session and the open session will be reconvened after the closed session; the public will be invited back in.  


· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to close the closed session and reopen the meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

9.
Other Business – 8:19

· Councilwoman Critz reminded the public that the UNC Charlotte group will be here to do the visual survey on the 27th at 7:00 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire Department.

· Councilwoman Neill reminded the council/public that this Saturday is the annual Muscular Dystrophy Association drive.  Councilwoman Neill invited any council members/public who wished to volunteer to help out to come down to the crossroads at the intersection at the red light to volunteer for a half hour/hour; it starts at 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.           

10.
Adjournment – 8:21
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on November 10 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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